

Bowers Gifford & North Benfleet Parish Council 

14 December  2011

MINUTES OF THE BOWERS GIFFORD AND NORTH BENFLEET 
PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE BENBOW CLUB BOWERS GIFFORD

ON WEDNESDAY 14 DECEMBER 2011 AT 7.30 PM.
Present:
Councillors:
                           
R. Smillie (Chairman):  B. Williams  


                           
B Foster:  D.Ward: J. Huntman
Officer:
                                         Christine Barlow – Parish Clerk     

                                           

Members of the Public:    
9 members of the public

	144/11
	Apologies for absence – Councillor Nigel Tyler (Due to illness) 


	145/11
	Declarations of personal and/or prejudicial interest (existence and nature) with regard to items on the agenda. Members of the Council are subject to the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct) Order 2007 (Sl.2007/1159) (the revised Code) with the additional non mandatory section 12(2)

None



	146/11
	Public participation session with respect to items on the agenda, previously notified to the Clerk. (The maximum time allowed for this item is 15 minutes) 

Note: The Council will firstly hear from Councillors with prejudicial interest who must leave the room immediately after they have made their representations, answered questions or given evidence. Councillors cannot remain in the room to hear the representations of others. After close of the public participation session, any member having left due to Section 12(2) may re-join the Council. When the Council starts to discuss any item on the agenda, where a member has an interest, the member with that interest must have regard to the Code of Conduct and make the necessary disclosure and where appropriate leave the meeting. 

i) A resident drew to the attention of the Parish Council a licencing application which appeared in the Basildon Recorder of 9th December 2011 for a liquor licence for a business at Unit 13 Smilers Farm. The Parish Council advised the resident that they were unaware of the application and asked the Parish Clerk to make enquires with Basildon Council’s Licencing Officer. 
ii) A resident asked what was happening regarding the cutting of overhanging bushes in Pound Lane. The Parish Clerk advised that confirmation had been received from agents acting on behalf of Meridian Strategic Land that the bushes opposite the garden centre in Pound Lane were due to be cut before the end of December.  However the Parish Clerk stated she was still trying to contact the owner of the land at the junction of Pound Lane and London Road and request steps were taken to cut back the bushes from the pathway. She would report back at the next Parish meeting in January.
iii) A resident reported that there was a long rut in the road at the junction of Burnt Mills Road and the right hand lane of Pound Lane. The resident reported that a cyclist had come off his bike at the spot and that he, the cyclist, had reported the incident to Essex County Council Highways Section but no action had been taken to repair the road. The Parish Clerk was asked to raise the matter in respect of the condition of the road with Essex County Council Highways and also the fact that only part of the resurfacing works being completed at the junction.

iv) Iv) A resident asked for an update on the proposed development of Little Chalvedon Hall by Nottinghamshire County Council. 
v)      Councillor Smillie said that despite media interest the proposed development was speculative and there was really nothing to say. 
No planning application had been submitted to Basildon Council for consideration and Basildon Council had stated that they would not support any such development in this location as the land in question was green belt.  
Councillor Smillie advised that at Basildon Council’s full Council meeting on 1st December, Councillor Ann Blake, Pitsea South East Ward Councillor, had submitted a motion condemning the speculative purchase of 130 acres of green belt land at Bowers Gifford by Nottinghamshire County Council’s Pension Fund. The motion was upheld and it was further resolved for a letter be sent to the Chief Executive of Nottinghamshire Council expressing Basildon Council’s position on the proposals.  
The Parish Council would update residents at future meetings and would monitor events. 

   

	147/11
	Minutes of Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 30 November   2011- Council to agree minutes of previous meeting – the minutes of the previous meeting were accepted as a true record and signed by the Chair. 

	148/11
	Parish Clerk Report – Clerk to update on business and correspondence received since the last meeting.

119/11 (iii) Basildon Council Crunch Service - The Crunch Services are planned in advance for the entire financial year. However the Recycling Officer has agreed to consider replacing one of the underused locations for a location in Bowers Gifford / North Benfleet for 2012/2013
The Bowers Bugle would be ready for distribution by 16th December 2011

Hedges overhanging pathway along Pound Lane beside the chicane to be cut by end of December 2011.

Temporary road closure either side of the level crossing in Pitsea Hall Lane on Sunday 29th January 2012 from 1.05 hrs. until 13.05 hrs.   There is no diversion for traffic. 
Application form completed to apply for a grant of £400 from Essex Legacy 2012 Celebrations. The purpose of the grant is to help celebrate the 2012 Olympic games through a community event. The Village Fete in June will celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee and also the 2012 Games.  

Various Planning application decisions received: 

11/00711/FULL - 84 Pound Lane – Granted

11/00784/FULL - 218 Pound Lane – Granted with conditions

11/00771/FULL - Land rear of 287 Pound Lane- Granted with conditions

11/00700/FULL - 10 Ilfracombe Avenue – Granted

11/00716/FULL - 37 Highlands Road – Granted

11/00752/FULL - The Old Rectory , School Lane – Granted

11/00631/FULL - The Gun Public House – Granted.  

	149/11
	Finance Report – Clerk to present a report on the Parish Council’s financial position since last meeting on 30th November 2011. 
There had been no change in the Council’s finances since the last meeting on 30th November 2011. The balance at the bank was £ 17,537.07

	150/11
	Budget Precept for Parish for 2012/2013 – To confirm amount notified to Basildon Council.

The amount of precept notified to Basildon Borough Council was £12,873.06. This equated to the tax level payable for a Band D property for 2012/2013 being £16.74,  an increase of 27p on 2011/2012. 

	151/11
	Land Development – To update Parish Council on motion put forward to Basildon Council in respect of speculative land development by Nottinghamshire County Council. 
Dealt with in the public participation under Agenda item 146/11 

	152/11
	Purchase of Litter Bins – To consider and agree the purchase of two litter bins.

The Parish Clerk explained that Basildon Council no longer provided waste bins in new locations and would only replace or repairs existing bins. Parish Councillors considered that keeping the area tidy should be a priority and that bins should be installed as standard if required. The Parish Clerk was asked to forward the Parish Council’s comments. 

Following a discussion it was AGREED by all present to purchase a new bin and locate it beside the Canvey Road bus stop in Pound Lane. The Parish Clerk was requested to obtain confirmation that the bin would be emptied by Basildon Council at no cost to the Parish Council. 

	153/11
	Planning Advisory Councillor: To agree change of advisory Councillor for Planning applications. 

Councillor Williams had advised that she no longer wished to be an advisor to the Parish Council on Planning applications. Councillor Nigel Tyler had agreed to take on this role and although Councillor Tyler was not in attendance due to illness, it was agreed that he would replace Councillor Williams. The Parish Clerk would inform Councillor Tyler and discuss any training needs with him. Councillor Williams was thanked for her contribution to this role. 

	154/11
	Planning considerations -  ESS/57/11/BAS: To consider the notification from Essex County Council Minerals and Waste Planning Officers in respect of planning application by Veolia E S UK Limited
Councillors had considered the application and did not object to the application in principal. The only concern would be the increase in traffic to the tip in Pitsea Hall Road and any danger at the junction to the station access. The Parish Council suggested conditions should be attached to the application to cover this aspect. The Parish Clerk was requested to pass on the Council’s comments. 

	155/11
	Councillor Training - To discuss Councillor training needs.
In view of the proposed changes to Planning legislation which were due to come into force in April 2012 Essex Association of Local Council’s (EALC) were holding a Planning training session at the beginning of March to provide Councillors with information and guidance on the changes. The Parish Clerk advised she had requested to reserve four places for members of the Parish council to attend the course. 

The Clerk also requested Councillors to consider any other training needs and agreed to circulate the EALC 2012 Training programme for information. 


	156/11
	Noticeboards – To agree quotation for expenditure of Parish council noticeboards. 
The Parish Council had received a revised quotation for the installation of 3 noticeboards, to be used for Parish information, in the sum of £3987.00. Councillors AGREED to accept the quotation as being the preferred choice of contractor and design.  However funding would be sought, if possible, to reduce the cost of purchase. 

	157/11
	Village Fete- to update on the progress of discussions. 
Councillor Ward stated arrangements were going well and a number of activities had been currently booked. Further meetings would be held up to the event date and an article had been included in the Bowers Bugle asking for volunteers to help on the day and for support from local businesses. 
The next meeting of the Fete organising committee was arranged for Wednesday 18th January 2012.  

	157/11
	Date of next meeting – Wednesday 25th January 2012
All in attendance were wished a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year. 
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